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Meeting of the West of England  
Academic Health Science Network Board 

 

 
To be held on Wednesday 14 September 2016 
commencing at 10:45am at the RUH Boardroom, 
Oasis Centre, Royal United Hospitals Bath NHS 
Foundation Trust, Combe Park, Bath BA1 3NG 

 
Agenda Item: 4.5   
 
Evidence into Practice Update 
 
1. ‘Don’t Wait to Anticoagulate’ (Optimising Anticoagulation use to reduce Atrial   

Fibrillation related stroke) Project 
 
1.1. General Overview 

 
The project team is now fully engaged in the evaluation of phase two. Phase one 
aimed to design and test a range of operational ‘models’ to optimise anticoagulation 
in primary care and was completed in April 2015. Phase two commenced in 
November 2015 and aims to optimise the treatment of people with Atrial Fibrillation 
through the implementation of the most recent clinical guidance (CG180 from the 
National Institute of Health and Care Excellence). The operational phase of this 
project concluded at the end of June 2016, and the final quantitative and qualitative 
evaluation is on track to be completed by the end of September 2016.  
 
Much of the project team’s focus up to the end of June has been to support the final 
cohort of GP practices in understanding and embedding quality improvement as a 
mechanism to support sustainable change. This has been based on the Institute for 
Healthcare Improvement’s ‘Model for Improvement’, with the intention that practices 
could transfer this learning to other clinical areas after the conclusion of the project.  
 
Each practice was offered three visits each; the following table outlines the actual 
activity to: 

Quality Improvement support meetings 
received 

Number of practices 

One 8 
Two 7 

Three 28 
Four 1 

The website to support clinicians and patients in shared decision making 
(http://www.dontwaittoanticoagulate.com) has been live since Monday 2 November 
2015.  The following gives an overview of usage to date: 

 
 As of 01/02/2016 As of 05/05/2016 As of 13/07/2016 

Total number of 
users 

1,187 2,047 3,189 

Total sessions 1,918 3,221 4,791 

http://www.dontwaittoanticoagulate.com/
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Return visit % 38% 36% 33% 
 

This indicates that the growth in new users appears to be steady. More importantly, 
the percentage of return visits is remaining comparable despite the growth in users. 
This may suggest that the site is remaining useful as a practical resource for users. 
 

1.2. Informatics and Evaluation 
 
51 practices have now received their initial and final caseload audits, and this is the 
cohort on which the project team are basing the overall evaluation. Once validated, 
this quantitative data is being analysed by the Business Intelligence team at Royal 
United Hospital Bath NHS Foundation Trust.   
 
The team is also collecting significant amounts of qualitative information to provide 
context for the quantitative data. This is being synthesised from a detailed thematic 
analysis of reflective journals kept by the Quality Improvement Support Team on their 
interactions with practices, as well as drawing on information contained in each 
practice’s individual project summary documents. This document is also able to be 
submitted as evidence for GP revalidation, adding to the value of the project for GP 
colleagues. 
 
Each practice will then receive an individual report containing the above information, 
along with data on the numbers of patients invited to attend for review and the 
number of patients that actually attended. Individual reports will also contain 
qualitative information to provide context to help practices interpret their individual 
performance. 
 
The final evaluation report is in progress, and will be available at the end of 
September. In conjunction with detailed discussion of the qualitative and quantitative 
data already referred to, the report will contain two chapters authored by colleagues 
from the University of West of England. These chapters will analyse the impact of the 
Quality Improvement approach taken on practice achievement, and also seek to 
review the project teams approach to working with industry colleagues and its 
implications for future projects. 
 

1.3. Patient and Public Involvement 
 
The Steering Group is now winding up, with a final meeting due in October to 
feedback on project outcomes. However, our public contributors are continuing to 
provide valuable input on the project; both are currently working on producing a 
section of the evaluation report reviewing the impact of the project on patient 
experience. 
 

1.4. Working with Industry 
 
The Joint-Working Agreement with Bayer is in place until the end of September, with 
seconded colleagues contributing to the completion of the evaluation report. As 
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indicated above, the instrumental contribution of industry colleagues will be 
addressed fully in the evaluation report. 
 
On Monday 26 September 2016, Deiter Weinand (Head of Pharmaceuticals Division 
in Berlin and on the Bayer AG Board of Management) is in the UK and will be coming 
to Bristol to learn more about Don’t Wait to Anticoagulate programme and the 
innovative approach to joint working taken in the West of England Academic Health 
Science Network. 
 

1.5. Phase Three: Dissemination and Spread. 
 
Implementation of the project is underway in Bristol Clinical Commissioning Group. It 
is anticipated that the project will complete in March 2017. 
 
The West of England project team is also exploring opportunities for closer working 
as part of the Bristol, North Somerset and South Gloucestershire ‘Stroke Prevention 
and Self-Care’ programme. This offers the opportunity to reintroduce the project to 
partner commissioning groups as part of this programme, and may broaden uptake 
locally. 
 
With regard to national adoption and spread, we continue to play an active role in the 
wider Academic Health Science Network (AHSN) Atrial Fibrillation community, 
coordinated by colleagues from Yorkshire and Humber. We are also continuing to 
support colleagues from other networks that are implementing the project more 
widely through the national ‘Don’t Wait to Anticoagulate’ Steering Group. 
 

1.6. Atrial Fibrillation Modelling Project 
 
The West of England AHSN are working with the School of Management at the 
University of Bath to undertake a project in this area. The objective is to create a 
sophisticated modelling tool that will allow those planning and providing services to 
understand the whole-system impact of changing rates of anticoagulation in the 
population. For example, it will be possible to forecast the impact on the rates of 
stroke and the consequent impact on the numbers of bed days used.  
 
Due to the promotion of the existing research lead, the completion date for the project 
has been extended from December 2016 to May 2017.  
 

2. Swindon Wound Improvement Project (SWIPE) 
 
Swindon Clinical Commissioning Group, SEQOL and the West of England Academic 
Health Science Network have agreed to work in partnership to improve the care of 
patients with chronic wounds (including leg wounds and pressure ulcers) across the 
Swindon area.  
 
In partnership with the Welsh Wound Innovation Centre, an audit has been done of a 
sample of over 160 wounds.  This observational study included: 
 
 97 wounds in the home 
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 49 wounds in GP treatment rooms 
 14 wounds at Great Western Tissue Viability Service 
 
A quality of Life Study of these patients yielded 78 usable responses and 53 staff 
responded to a staff skills and confidence survey. 
 
The Academic Health Science Network (AHSN) has been requested by the Clinical 
Commissioning Group (CCG) to provide technical support and advice to the three 
care providers (SEQOL, Great Western Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust and practice 
nurses working within the CCG’s practices) with regard to embedding quality 
improvement (QI) within the relevant care pathway.  
 
Two stakeholder events were held on Thursday 30 June 2016, attended by 75 
members of staff from all partner organisations. The project team attended these 
events and gave a presentation intended to raise awareness of and engagement with 
the quality improvement approach being taken. In response to a request for staff 
interested in being involved in the project after the initial phase, 15 staff signed up as 
members of the Swindon Wound Improvement Project (SWIPE) ‘Quality 
Improvement Network’.  
 
A key element of delivering and sustaining quality improvement capability is to train 
and support local ‘Improvement Leads’. Eight members of clinical staff have self-
selected to be involved in this group, and a very well-evaluated training event was 
held on Tuesday 26 July. The focus over the coming period will be to support and 
coach the improvement leads through planning and completing an individual 
improvement project. This will ensure the leads have the required level of quality 
improvement competence and confidence in supporting the wider staff group in 
implementing wound care improvement cycles as the project progresses. 

 
3. ESCAPE-Pain Project 

 
ESCAPE-Pain is a rehabilitation programme for people with chronic joint pain which 
includes education, self-management and exercise. 
 
Initial discussions have taken place with the originating project team from the Health 
Innovation Network (the Academic Health Science Network for South London) 
regarding local implementation and colleagues from the University of West of 
England. South Gloucestershire Clinical Commissioning Group are interested in 
undertaking a pilot, where we innovate the way the programme is delivered, using 
community health resources. Scoping talks are in progress and more detail will follow 
in the next board report. 
 

4. FLO Telehealth Maternity 
 
The 15 AHSNs have agreed two collective projects for adoption and spread in 
2016/17 to achieve national impact. The first is stroke prevention in Atrial Fibrillation 
and includes the Don’t Wait to Anticoagulate programme. The second is the use of a 
telehealth system called FLO. FLO is a product designed by Simple Telehealth Ltd to 
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improve remote management and self-care for people with a range of health 
conditions. To date, it has been used to assist in the following areas: 
 

• Maternity 
• Diabetes 
• Hypertension 
• Respiratory 
• Heart Failure 
• Mental Health 
• Medication protocols 

 
Cottrell et al (2015) reviewed the use of FLO for hypertension, medication reminders 
and smoking cessation. They found that patient satisfaction appeared optimal when 
patients were carefully selected for the protocol. There was a significant problem with 
patients’ reduced use of the system over time. Professional responders were 
generally positive or equivocal about the programme.  
 
As part of our commitment to the national AHSN adoption and spread the FLO 
telehealth maternity working group was initiated at Great Western Hospitals NHS 
Foundation Trust in July and a kick off meeting was held on Monday 1 August 2016. 
The project aims to help increase the acceptability and efficiency of maternity 
services by offering high risk women the option to use telehealth to help manage their 
blood pressure during pregnancy. The hope is that innovative approach will help to 
better manage the high demand of Day Assessment Unit attendances for blood 
pressure monitoring and the high number of community visits for blood pressure 
monitoring whilst offering a safe and more convenient service for women.  It is 
estimated that 1200 women a year could benefit from using this telehealth service at 
Great Western Hospitals. 
 
We agreed that the project will commence in November 2016 trialling the clinical 
algorithm and remote blood pressure monitoring with ten women. If this proves 
successful we can then form a wider collaborative approach to scale up to use a 
telehealth platform and invite other maternity units in the West of England to join in. 
 

5. Commissioning Evidence Informed Care Programmes Update  
 

5.1 Evidence Informed Commissioning Update 
 
5.1.1 The Leadership Series 
The concept of the Leadership Series is to bring specific senior commissioners 
together from across the seven Clinical Commissioning Groups to focus on areas of 
common challenge, facilitate learning, spread knowledge across the patch and 
identify further areas to explore collaboratively.   
Following successful events in Quarter 1 on Musculoskeletal care and Diabetes, a 
follow-on meeting for each of these topics are being scheduled, as requested by the 
attendees. The Diabetes follow-on meeting will be held on Tuesday 18 October, and 
the Musculoskeletal Care follow-on meeting will be held in the September/October 
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timeframe. The Evidence Informed Commissioning team are encouraging Clinical 
Commissioning Group participants to create and deliver the agenda, whilst providing 
support through facilitation, meeting scheduling and organisation. This approach 
aims to promote sustainability of the programme, which participants have consistently 
reported as having value in networking and peer support  
 
5.1.2 Primary Care Demand & Flow   
A discussion paper was submitted to the Health Foundation in early July, following 
supportive collaboration with Clinical Commissioning Groups through the Leadership 
Series forum. This outlines a proposal for the design and potential funding 
requirements for a regional project to record demand in primary care. This includes 
named GP practices willing to take part, and builds on the initial work published in 
January: ‘Measuring Demand in General Practice’.  
 
5.1.3 GP Clinical Evidence Fellows 
Resources this quarter have focused on preparing for the third year of the GP Clinical 
Evidence Fellow Programme, due to commence on Monday 3 October 2016. The 
West of England Academic Health Science Network will be funding one GP session 
(a half day) per week across all seven Clinical Commissioning Groups. Clinical 
Commissioning Groups were invited to match fund and four have agreed to this, 
therefore securing two GP sessions per week in Bristol, North Somerset, South 
Gloucestershire and Swindon Clinical Commissioning Groups. This is great 
testament to the value of the roles. Six of the incumbent eleven fellows will be 
continuing for a further 12 months. Three additional GPs have been recruited into GP 
Clinical Evidence Fellow roles for North Somerset, Bath and North East Somerset 
(BANES) and Wiltshire. Gloucestershire are re-advertising with support from West of 
England Academic Health Science Network. 
The programme evaluation that was published last month provided excellent 
feedback on the value of the programme both to Clinical Commissioning Group and 
the fellows themselves. It also made a number of recommendations to improve the 
structure of the programme which will be put in place in full for the up-coming third 
year. 
 
In the Bristol, North Somerset and South Gloucestershire Clinical Commissioning 
Group, good progress has been made creating a formal structure linking the 
Graduate Assistant posts (Evidence and Evaluation) with the GP Clinical Evidence 
roles to enhance both of their profiles within their Clinical Commissioning Group and 
impact.   
 

5.2 Evidence & Evaluation Toolkits, and supporting Training. 
 
5.2.1 Evidence & Evaluation Toolkits 
The online evidence and evaluation toolkits were launched on Tuesday 22 March 
2016, with the web addresses: www.nhsevidencetoolkit.net and 
www.nhsevaluationtoolkit.net. These were developed in collaboration with Avon 
Primary Care Research Collaborative (APCRC) and the National Institute for Health 
Research Collaboration for Leadership in Applied Health Research and Care West 

http://www.weahsn.net/what-we-do/using-evidence-based-healthcare/measuring-demand-in-general-practice/
http://www.weahsn.net/news/evaluation-of-the-gp-clinical-evidence-fellowship-programme/
http://www.nhsevidencetoolkit.net/
http://www.nhsevaluationtoolkit.net/
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(NIHR CLAHRC West). Activity on both toolkit websites has been steady, recording 
167 users visiting the ‘Evidence Works’ toolkit 207 times during the first two weeks of 
April and staying on the website for an average of seven and a half minutes. The 
‘evidence cycle’ page was the most heavily visited. 
The ‘Evaluation Works’ toolkit recorded 277 users visiting 354 times during the same 
two-week period, staying on the website for an average of six minutes, and mostly 
visiting the ‘Evaluation Cycle’ page.  
 
Feedback has been very positive, with particular comments on the ease of use of the 
website, supported by colourful infographics and an appropriate balance of high level 
guidance and clear signposting to a wealth of resources and further details in terms 
of breadth and depth of the subject. 
 
The West of England Academic Health Science Network will continue to promote the 
toolkits on a monthly basis through social media, but most importantly they are the 
basis of evidence and evaluation training sessions being delivered in Clinical 
Commissioning Groups.  
 
5.2.2 Evidence & Evaluation Training 
In collaboration with NIHR CLAHRC West and Avon Primary Care Research 
Collaborative (APCRC), two workshops have been launched to complement the 
Evidence and Evaluation Works online toolkit: ‘Finding the Evidence’ and ‘Getting 
started with Evaluation’. Both workshops have been designed as an introduction to 
the topic, covering context and some theory – frequently referencing the relevant 
toolkit - with an interactive activity, all in a manageable two-hour session. The West 
of England Academic Health Science Network is aiming to schedule each of these 
workshops in each of the seven Clinical Commissioning Groups. To date, the 
workshops are scheduled in five of the seven Clinical Commissioning Groups, with 
places being filled quickly and waiting lists formed.  
Additional workshops will be schedule to meet demand for non-Clinical 
Commissioning Group staff, who can join a central waiting list via the NIHR CLAHRC 
West website. 
 
The West of England Academic Health Science Network are also developing a ‘train 
the trainer’ module for the workshops, to ensure sustainability of the program both in 
the West of England Academic Health Science Network region and beyond to 
facilitate spread. A non-profit costing model will be explored for the latter. National 
Institute for Health Research Collaboration for Leadership in Applied Health 
Research and Care West offer a wide range of other related training courses that are 
referenced on the two hour workshops for participants wanting to learn more about 
these subjects. 
 
5.2.3 Open Prescribing Platform 
Funding has been secured for a dedicated pharmacist to promote the Open 
Prescribing Platform to a variety of stakeholder, including Clinical Commissioning 
Groups within the West of England Academic Health Science Network and other 
interest Academic Health Science Network. The tool itself is actively undergoing 
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development by Ben Goldacre and his team in Oxford. Its uptake has potential to 
support clinicians in reviewing their prescribing practices relative to their peers across 
the region, and indeed nationally, to improve both patient safety as well as 
prescribing spend through easy access to a wealth of comparative and detailed data. 
5.2.4 Join Dementia Research 
In collaboration with the Clinical Research Network West of England, we have 
continued to promote Join Dementia Research with the aim of bringing research to 
more people and answering the many questions we have around Dementia 
diagnosis, treatment and care.   
As of Monday 9 May 2016, there are 1,520 people registered on Join Dementia 
Research website – more than any other region there are fifteen dementia research 
studies available in the West of England for the public to take part in. There are over 
50 different services supporting and promoting Join Dementia Research in the West 
and we have just started piloting a mail out via GP surgeries offering those over fifty-
five years a chance to join in. On Friday 6 May 2016 the Lord Mayor of Bath hosted 
gathering for ‘Dementia Champions’ and local health and research leaders that was 
also attended by Bath MP, Ben Howlett.  

 
5.3 West of England Evaluation Strategy Group: ‘Principles of Pragmatic 

Evaluation’ Event 
The West of England Evaluation Strategy Group has success in bringing together 
evaluation specialists in the South West on a quarterly basis to identify and action a 
collaborative strategy to promote and support the use of evaluation across the West 
of England Academic Health Science Network members. 
This group is embarking on a new phase, having published the report and action plan 
from The Principles of Pragmatic Evaluation event. The terms of reference of the 
group are under review and a work plan has been agreed, which includes a wide 
range and depth of work to meet its strategic aims. 
 
A virtual network is being trialled over August to link up any stakeholder interested in 
evaluation across the South West. 
5.3.1 Evidence Appraisal in the West of England  
This group of Public Health Consultants, Researchers, Evidence Leads and other 
appraisers of evidence meet quarterly, most recently in July 2016.   
Work in this group is focused on exploring the feasibility of trialling a regional 
evidence appraisal service and searchable repository through enhancement of the 
‘BEST’ web-based facility developed in Avon and Wiltshire Mental Health Partnership 
NHS Trust. This would also act as a central point for the collation of pipeline research 
questions. 
5.3.2 Team Resources 
The Commissioning Evidence Informed Care team have been fortunate to recruit an 
additional Band 8c (0.4WTE) into the existing team of two staff (0.5WTE), to lead on 
specific work streams. Further recruitment is commencing to secure administrative 

http://www.weahsn.net/news/principles-of-pragmatic-evaluation-event/
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and project support, all of which will enhance reach and impact of the work 
programme. 
 

6. Recommendations 
 

6.1  The Board is asked to: 
Note the progress on the progress of the Evidence into Practice and Commissioning 
evidence informed care projects. 

 
 
 
Dr Peter Brindle 
Leader Commissioning Evidence Informed Care, August 2016 
 
Anna Burhouse 
Director of Quality, August 2016 
 


